Brighton & Hove Allotments Strategy

Steering Group Meeting

10.00 am Tuesday, 6 August 2013

Ante Room, Brighton Town Hall

Present:


Vic Borrill – Director, Brighton & Hove Food Partnership
Allan Brown – Secretary, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation

Mark Carroll – Publicity Officer, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation

David Cooper – Allotments Officer, Cityparks, Brighton & Hove City Council

Anne Glow - Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation

Barbara Hardcastle – Public Health Specialist, Brighton & Hove City Council

Russ Howarth – Roedale Allotment Gardens Society & BHAF

Gillian Marston – Head of City Infrastructure, Brighton & Hove City Council

Alan Phillips – Chair, Brighton & Hove Organic Gardening Group

Graeme Rolf – Operations Manager, Cityparks, Brighton & Hove City Council

Robert Walker – Head of Operations, Cityparks, Brighton & Hove City Council

Apologies:

Emily Gardiner – Treasurer, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation

Simon Powell – Whitehawk Food Project, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation

Welcome & Introductions

AP welcomed everyone present. 
2. Minutes of the Previous Meeting 

2.1 Approval:  minutes approved
2.2 Matters Arising

GM asked about progress of the demographic map.  BH had post code data with her that day, but had posted the map on the forum website.  BH felt some clarity, e.g. re-titling, etc. was still required.

Self management: Roedale Valley & Lower Roedale representatives would meet with Cityparks some time after 27 August.  DC reported work on finance report underway.

3. Reports of Working Groups

WG3: Research & Resources 

AP reported an important continuing discussion to progress.  WG3 had looked at current budget: 

Salaries: central administration and maintenance operatives could be reduced if substantial degree of devolution were to be achieved. 

Waste disposal: ways to reduce cost. Greater responsibility locally and/or deposit withheld for plot clearance.

Water: £33k in 2012-13 > £25k in 2013-14. Why the reduction? RW felt first year’s figure might not be a true representation. AP suggested the possibility to charge differently for different sites, e.g. sites with water harvesting in operation could be charged at a lesser rate.

Equipment & Materials: not much to say; these were purchased as and when required.

Contractors: devolved management, qualified/experienced people within the allotment gardening community, e.g. tree surgeons, welders, etc.

Rental: possibly those on concession need not claim it. This might have a small effect. Fixed costs per plot (full or half). Possibly equalize that cost. Scope for increase in rental for half plots as administrative costs are the same as a full plot.

Other Contributions: did not discuss other forms of fundraising or the cost of constructing new allotment sites. More evidence required to gauge the demand for additional plots.

Continue discussion at September meeting.

GM: although we talk about 

* DC to provide VB with a breakdown of salaries (administration & maintenance) and vehicle running costs.

AB asked if water harvesting stations, with 1,000 litre tanks, would be cost effective.

GM suggested the inclusion of a question about water conservation in the survey.

MC believed it remained to be tested if water harvesting would work. He felt some sites would be challenged.

RW it will be a question of scale. We know at certain times….

AP suggested water harvesting practice should be linked to an educational initiative, e.g. benefits of mulching, self harvesting, etc.

RH believed there were limitations on the scale of water harvesting; local water authorities have certain rights to rainfall. RW was not aware that Southern Water had an issue with water harvesting.
WG2: Land Use

MC reported the group had not met.  The suggestion of different rent rates for different sites worth considering.  RW observed there were a lot of short-term variables.  However, some conditions vary over time.

VB asked how rent rates would be calculated, e.g. the Foredown site has no fences but the soil is good.  DC suggested site gradients another consideration.
MC suggested the old authority system of banded rates of 20 years before.

RH envisaged a problem: variations between methods of historic husbandry of plots.  Soil sampling: from what point on the site do you take the sample?

VB asked if other authorities operate a variable rents?  MC thought there less variants elsewhere.

4. Timetable for completing the Strategy

VB explained why the sudden rush with the survey. Working backwards, if the formal recommendations were to be presented to Council by 31 March 2014, the draft recommendations (Green Paper) needed to be produced by the beginning of November 2013.
There were three main issues for which the survey should provide data: 

Plot splitting & choice of size

Rent rates

Waiting lists (understanding)

GM suggested there are two options available: a quantitative survey OR a green paper with options requiring a second round of discussion, possibly requiring consultation with the wider public.  It introduces an additional level to the process.  GM felt the Green Paper method a good one but it would require additional work to be added in to the process schedule.
VB requested clarification of dates for the survey launch and consultation events.

It was agreed that the consultation event should take place in the third week of November, following the steering groups meeting on Tuesday, 5 November.  GM could possibly arrange a second consultation event enlisting support from the Cityparks' Ranger Service.

VB asked about the survey launch date.  It was proposed to make any necessary amendments to survey questions later in the meeting.  Ideally, the launch of the survey should be the following week (week commencing Monday, 12 August).  VB to take comments from the steering group, amend, test and launch.

The waiting list survey?  GM suggested taking the same survey and adjusting it for the waiting list applicants' perspective.  VB the biggest question is clearing up the waiting list.

AP observed that if a significant number are not interested in participating it would skew the results of the survey.  GM did not agree and felt the survey should be extended to those not on waiting lists.
VB explained it would be done by Food Partnership mailing lists etc.  Suggested that as site representatives are phoning waiting list applicants they could be asked to keep accurate records of many calls they make, how many declines, etc.

GM emphasised speed was of the essence.  VB suggested 4/5 September to mail out the waiting list survey.  DC would co-ordinate this as the Service holds the waiting list data.

RW recommended including the question 'Do you wish to remain on the waiting list?'

MC: our real driving demographic is the waiting list and we simply don't know how accurately it reflects demand.

VB suggested another question might be 'If you were offered a plot today would you take it?'

GM recommended that surveys should be accessible on the council's internet portal.
AP: we need to more about those on the waiting lists and the accuracy of the lists themselves.  He seconded VB's suggestion that site representatives be asked to record the percentage of responses.

VB subjects: availability, choice (size), reasons, experience (training & support), costs

GM suggested asking what people thought was the main difficulty.  RW suggested locality and transportation.

As an inducement to respond, GM suggested removing anyone who did not respond from the waiting lists; this would guarantee a good response rate and clear the lists of those no longer interested.  This was an extension of DC's current practice on receiving no response after four weeks.

BH expressed concern about people who found it physically difficult to respond. 

MC asked if the cleansed waiting list would then be divided into separate lists for full, half and micro plots?  GM explained this would be complicated administratively.

Allotment Holders' Survey

VB reported that, in its current form, the srvey was taking 20 minutes to complete.  This was too long.  RW suggested some compulsory and some optional questions and AP that the essential information being addressed in the first half (10 minutes) and desirable information in the second half (10 minutes).

VB didn't know what percentage of responses could be expected.  Would sufficient numbers complete the survey; suggesting those who did might be entered into a lottery for gift vouchers possibly?  RH thought an experienced statistician could advise the appropriate percentage.  For guidance, GM advised that, when surveying the public about refuse collection issues, 10-15% response was considered a successful outcome, but that this survey differed in that it would very specifically target a small group within the community.

VB suggested that if no responses were received from allotment holders on small sites, check points could be introduced.

VB believed there was a 12-week rule to respond rule attached to public surveys.  GM advised that this was necessarily so.

Someone would be employed to record the results of incoming data.  GM pointed out that survey questions need only provide data that will actually be used - superfluous questing would be pointless - and asked if the survey should be anonymous.

Co-workers would be permitted to complete the survey.  It would be assumed that tenants would pass the survey to co-workers.

VB recommended a different survey for community plot holders that should be conducted in parallel.

VB suggested the group review the survey questions one by one to remove the superfluous and to rephrase the overly complicated ones.
7. Any Other Business
There being no other business, the meeting concluded at 12.40pm.

8. Date of Next meeting: 
9.00am, Tuesday, 3 September
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